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Several recent events help to define the context for this 
paper. To begin with, Singapore's national priorities were set 
out i'n a Green Paper entitled "Agenda for Action", which was 
discussed in Parliament in February 1988 and accepted. Then early 
this year, the President at the opening of Singapore's Seventh 
Parliament outlined government policy for the next five years, 
the text of which will be referred to here as the Presidential 
Address. In the economic sphere, following the recession of 1985 
the economy made a dramatic turnaround in 1987, after which the 
forecast was that the country's per capita GNP would more than 
double by the end of the 80s. Singapore's economic recovery was 
attributed largely to prompt, corrective action taken by the 
government, following the recommendations of the report, The 
Singapore Economy: New Directions (1986), submitted by the 
Economic Committee, set up in 1985 to examine the longer term 
prospects of the country's economy, identify new growth areas and 
define new strategies to promote its future growth. A principal 
conclusion of the Report was that Singapore's economic future 
lies in "being plugged into the international network of trade 
and communications". This would require economic restructuring 
via high technology. To underscore the point that schools will be 
expected to provide the imaginative and intellectual (manpower) 
resources needed for a high technology future, the Report 
specifically called for a more "broad-based" education to develop 
the "whole person" who will have flexible and creative skills. 

So, further economic growth and the ability to compete in 
the global market would have to be underpinned by what is 
conceived as high quality schooling. Speaking in 1986 on the 
relationship between economic change and the formulation of 
education policy, the Minister for Education (Tan, 1986) also 
suggested that, following economic restructuring, the future 
demand would be for "creative, imaginative people who will be 
able to spot or think up new areas where Singapore firms can play 
a role in the international economy". The implications for 
education and training in Singapore are clear, which the Minister 
specifically addressed in his speech, and to which I will return 
later in this paper. 



Having set the scene, this paper will attempt to provide a 
general idea of those policy directions and programme thrusts in 
Singapore that have direct implications for education and teacher 
education. For this purpose, my main references will be the 
Presidential Address (1989) and the document "Agenda for Action" 
(1988), which was the result of an extended public discussion of 
the goals of the nation. 

Central goal and aims 

The Presidential Address reaffirmed the government's central 
goal of creating "a better life for all Singaporeans", ie. one 
that is meaningful and fulfilling , and restates the specific 
aims of maintaining full employment, having every family live in 
an affordable and comfortable home and providing educational 
opportunities that will develop every child's potential to the 
fullest. 

Selected features of the national programme 

Certain features of the government's programme were 
highlighted in the Address, eg. defining a national ideology, 
improving the quality of educational provision, maintaining 
political stability, helping those in the lower income group, 
and strengthening the multi-cultural, multi-religious character 
of our society. 

In the area of education, it was stated that the programme 
will build on what has been achieved so far by focussing on 
upgrading primary education, turning more secondary schools into 
single session schools and, in curricular matters, paying greater 
attention to social studies, moral education and extra
curricular activities with increasing attention to cultural and 
artistic pursuits. 

The Presidential Address also highlighted the need to 
identify a set of common values (which "capture the essence of 
being a Singaporean"), "enshrine these fundamental ideas in a 
National Ideology" and "inculcate this National Ideology in all 
Singaporeans, especially the young ... through moral education and 
by promoting the use of the mother tongue, by strengthening the 
teaching of values in schools, and through the mass media 11 

While the kind of economic growth that Singapore has enjoyed 
in the last 15 years is an important factor making for the 
country's social and political stability, it is recognised that 
political stability itself has been the basis of its economic 
success, and there is therefore a need to consolidate Singapore's 
political stability. Among the factors making this move necessary 
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now are a new political leadership and demographic shifts which 
are transforming the character of the national electorate. 

The pursuit of further economic growth has not replaced 
equity which has remained an important goal of government 
policies. On this point, the Presidential Address stressed that 
the fruits of Singapore's economic growth should be enjoyed by 
all Singaporeans, and help will be given to the lower income 
group to upgrade their lives, especially in getting them to help 
themselves. Also, the multi-cultural, multi-religious nature of 
the Singapore society will be strengthened. There will greater k 
sensitivity to ethnic factors in all spheres of life. ~ A 

In the discussion that follows, I will try to elaborate on 
the two themes, viz. defining a national ideology and improving 
the quality of education, that have immediate implications for 
teacher education. 

Towards a national ideology 

The formulation of a national ideology or a set of shared 
values is, of course, a very important matter and the open 
discussion that is taking place is highly educative for the 
public. The problem which the formulation of an ideology is 
intended to solve is explicitly adverse influence brought about 
by certain aspects of "Westernization" through the extensive use 
of English. It is worth noting that the current discussion of 
this issue has its roots in the Prime Minister's concerns which 
he expressed when addressing the principals of schools in 1966. 
Mr Lee stressed that "The reflexes of group thinking must be 
built to ensure the survival of the community, not the survival 
of the individual; this means a re-orientation of emphasis and 
reshuffling of values ... We must have qualities of leadership at 
the top and qualities of cohesion on the ground" (p. 9). 

The values-language-culture link was seen as a logical step 
in the development of the argument. Consequently, on another 
occasion, in commenting on the Report on the Ministry of 
Education (1979), Mr Lee thought that many of these values would 

1. The term "ideology" has been used in government statements and 
public discussion. According to Lodge and Vogel (1987), an 
ideology is a collection of ideas or a framework that makes 
values explicit in a particular context (environment) and 
gives legitimacy to certain institutional roles within the 
state. 
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be transmitted through the second language: "The principal value 
of teaching the second language is the imparting of moral values 
and understanding of cultural traditions .•. The greatest value 
in the teaching and learning of Chinese is in the transmission of 
the norms of social or moral behaviour. This means_ principally 
Confucianist beliefs and ideas, of man, society and the state •.• 
It would be a tragedy if we were to miss this and concentrate on 
second language proficiency nearly equal to the first language. 
Malay children should know their proverbs and their folklore, 
like Sang Kanchil. For the Indians, the Ramayana and the 
Mahabaratha provide marvellous and inexhaustible sources of 
stories. They are interesting in th ems elves. That they also 
carry a moral message is the genius of the culture. No child 
should leave school after 9 years without having the 'soft-ware' 
of his culture programmed into his subconscious" (p.v). The role 
of the mother tongue in transmitting values was made explicit and 
graphically underscored. 

The debate has since moved forward to a new phase, in whi~h 
a framework for discussion is being outlined. In a highly 
significant speech given earlier this year, the Trade and 
Industry Minister, Brig.Gen. Lee Hsien Loong, suggested that "One 
way is to identify certain abstract values, common to all 
Singaporeans, which ~raw on the essence of each of our heritages, 
and which all Singaporeans can share. Then we interpret and 
convey these ideas for each community, in terms of its own 
cultural and religious traditions. In time, very gradually, all 
communities can develop more common, distinctive Singaporean 
characteristics." Earlier, the President in his Address had 
identified four basic tenets in considering shared values: 
Placing society above self, upholding the family as the basic 
building block of society, resolving major issues through 
consensus instead of contention, and stressing racial and 
religious tolerance and harmony. It was generally thought that 
the elements of communitarianism (community over self), family 
cohesion, multiethnicity and religious tolerance could easily be 
interpreted in terms of each group's cultural tradition. 

Quality in education 

The impressive expansion of educational provision for all in 
the past twenty years and the exceptionally high academic 
standards achieved by the better students did not occur without 
some problems. These problems were earlier highlighted in the 
Report on the Ministry of Education 1978 ( 1979) , which also 
proposed strategies to resolve them. The Report has had a great 
impact on the schools with the implementation of the New 
Education System (NES) and the provision of a range of curriculum 
materials. The effort taken to explain policies to the public, 
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the basic soundness of the new policies and the even-handed way 
in which such policies were implemented played a large part in 
getting public acceptance of these policies. There is now 
empirical evidence to show that the NES has succeeded in reducing 
wastage in education (Soon, 1988). 

With fine-tuning of the system quite completed, the next 
stage was excellence in education. The Minister for Education, at 
the first meeting (Jan 1989) of the Schools Council this year, 
outlined the following objectives in the context of quality 
education: (1) A broad-based and flexible education programme 
that does not compromise on high and rigorous academic standards; 
(2) Well-qualified, well-trained and highly motivated teachers 
who regard teaching not just as a job but as a profession worthy 
of recognition and respect; and (3) The continual upgrading of 
education at the secondary, pre-university and tertiary levels 
and the complementary changes in the primary schools to provide a 
good education foundation, including changes to the pre-primary 
programme, and the inculcation of core values. 

The Minister had much earlier ( in a speech to university 
undergraduates in 1986) spoken extensively of one aspect of this 
"broad-based and flexible education programme" when referring to 
the need to develop in the young an openness to new ideas and "a 
life-long process of learning and re-learning skills to keep 
oneself up-to-date". As for the school system as a whole, the 
Minister argued for having conditions in schools which will allow 
for innovation and creativity. The "'i'rospect for change and 
qualitative improvements in education would lie with the 
principals and teachers, and therefore a "bottom-up" approach, in 
which the ideas for innovation come from the schools themselves 
instead of from the Ministry ( ie. a "top-down" approach) , was 
offered as a viable alternative. However, for the "bottom-up" 
approach to succeed, the Minister specified three conditions: (a) 
The principals and teachers must -themselves be enterprising, (b) 
A school ethos that is receptive to new ideas and rewards 

. success; and (c) Providing principals and teachers with the 
exposure to innovative ideas that have worked in other countries 
and which can be usefully adapted for the local schools to meet 
specific needs. 

Indeed, the "bottom-up" approach was implemented (see 
Towards Excellence in Schools (1987), prepared by 12 school 
principals). And the education system reached a new phase when in 
1988 three schools opted for greater autonomy in governance by 
going "independent". This is an advanced stage of the 
decentralisation process in the school system in Singapore?, which 

2. See the collected papers in the Report on the Seminar on 
Principalship in a Decentralised system of Education 

Management, 24-27 Nov 1982, Singapore. 
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began some years ago as a result of growing skepticism of the 
ability of highly bureaucratised institutions to give much room 
to principals to exercise their initiative, enterprise and 
creativity. Also, with affluence there is a growing constituency 
in favour of choice in education, and so the time was seen to be 
right for the introduction of an alternative model in school 
management. 

Implications for teacher education 

While the changing demands and needs of the school system 
have been and will continue to be reflected in the work of the 
Institute of Education (IE), which is the only teacher education 
institution in Singapore, IE on its part has proactively been 
reviewing its programmes to meet new objectives. The policy 
decisions mentioned in the preceding paragraphs have clear 
implications for the three related areas of IE' s work, namely, 
pre-service, in-service and research. 

While the pre-service programmes have been reviewed on a 
regular basis to ensure relevance, rigour, quality and a 
necessary linkage between theory and practice, there is still 
much to be done within its training programmes, especially in 
strengthening the art and music-based components, developing a 
methodology of imparting desirable values in subject teaching and 
the teaching of creative and thinking skills. 

For the purpose of ensuring a better balance between 
theoretical principles and practice, the "practicum curriculum" 
was introduced into the preservice programmes, the focus of which 
is on education as a process perceived through experience. 
'Practicum' is used in this context as a collective term to cover 
all those practical experiences that trainees are exposed to 
either in the lecture hall or in the school and classroom, aimed 
at developing and enhancing their teaching competence. 

With some of the trainees (admitted in · June 1988) being 
trained in the teaching of art and music and with all of them 
exposed to a revamped cultural (extra-curricular) programme, IE 
should see in the near future many more students involved in 
activities related to the fine and performing arts. In turn they 
will help to enrich the aesthetic education programme in schools. 

In the case of values or moral education, the school system 
itself has seen several efforts to develop a values education 
teaching programme (cf. Gopinathan, 1986), such as ''Education for 
Living", "Good Citizen" and "Being and Becoming". The last two 
continue to be included in the school curriculum, and our 
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trainees are taught how to use them. In the current pre-service 
programmes, however, the moral education course has the further 
purpose of making trainees more aware of salient moral and social 
issues relevant to our society, particularly those th~t impinge 
on the school system and the pupils. At the same time, the 
trainees are made aware that values education can proceed in an 
informal way as the occasion arises in any aspect of school life, 
but the possibility of a stronger relationship between moral 
education and other parts of the formal curriculum remains to be 
fully explored. Another purpose of the formal course in moral 
education at IE is to address the questions of how moral values 
are acquired and how best trainees can impart these same values 
to their pupils, by first initiating them (the trainees) into the 
process of personal moral formation as a prerequisite to assuming 
their role as "total educators". Moral knowledge should therefore 
lead to moral action. 

Another issue being addressed is the teaching of thinking 
skills. IE staff are being made familiar with the techniques used 
in the Ministry's CORT (Cognitive Research Trust) thinking skills 
programme, and these recommended techniques will soon be 
introduced into IE's methods courses. 

In the area of in-service education, working in 
collaboration with the Ministry of Education, IE has been 
providing a comprehensive continuing teacher education programme 
comprising a range of both full-time and part-time courses for 
teachers to upgrade themselves professionally, consistent with 
the career paths set out in the education service. Some of these 
are award-bearing programmes (eg. the Further Professional 
Certificate in Education and Diploma in Educational 
Administration Programmes) for senior staff to be trained to take 
on leadership roles in the schools as department heads, vice
principals and principals. Fine-tuning of these advanced post
experience programmes over the last three years has brought 
about appropriate prioritisation of the training objectives that 
are more consistent with the expected roles of these senior staff 
when they are promoted to higher positions. Instructional 
leadership skills based on a good understanding of the school 
curriculum and the skills needed to manage curriculum and change 
form part of the training package. What seems to be a very useful 
part of the programme is the opportunity to practise these skills 
in actual situations in a school setting with the help of an 
experienced mentor. 

Inservice provision has ceased to be ad hoc, unlike what it 
was in the past. As part of a continuing education strategy 
adopted at IE to improve the quality of teaching in the schools, 
an Inservice Specialist Diploma in Education Programme, 
consisting of a three-level cluster of specially designed 
training modules, will soon be implemented, which will attempt to 
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equip selected teachers with special skills and expertise in 
their area of teaching responsibility. While IE is the main 
provider of inservice courses for teachers to update and upgrade 
their pedagogical skills and expertise, a programme of courses 
and school-based workshops is also being undertaken by the 
Ministry of Education to complement the work of IE. 

An important aspect of the schools' broad-.based education 
strategy to develop the "whole person" requires a careful 
coordination of the personal, social and intellectual development 
of children. IE has responded to the need for more teachers to 
be trained in pastoral care, which may be defined as a way of 
institutionalising that facet of a teacher's role concerned with 
the broader welfare and development of pupils (Lang, 1988), by 
offering courses and school-based workshops to teachers in those 
schools which have adopted the pastoral care programme. 

The research at IE is largely in support of its training 
programmes, by finding out more about the process of training 
teachers and also about the processes taking place in the school 
classroom. Apart from the new programme of seven research 
projects collectively labelled RITE (research in teacher 
education), the other on-going major projects look into the 
cognitive and social development of. pre-school children and 
separately into the language skills of primary and secondary 
school pupils. The RITE projects, in particular, have been 
mounted in response to the need for a pedagogical knowledge base 
that should go beyond what critics have regarded as 
"idiosyncratic experience and personal synthesis" (Feiman-Nemser 
and Floden, 1986), much of which is time-bound and situation
specific. 

Among the seven RITE projects under way, three may be 
mentioned briefly here as addressing more directly the 
implications arising from the new policy decisions. One project 
looks into selection criteria that would be able to predict with 
a reasonable degree of success the performance of candidates 
accepted into training programmes, particularly in terms of their 
personality, attitudes and aptitude. Another RITE research 
project examines the learning strategies and metacognitive 
processes used by pupils and also evaluates the effectiveness of 
some methods that may be used to foster in pupils the more useful 

• learning strategies and metacognitive processes. The project is 
premised on the belief that although academic ability, aptitude 
and learning strategies are not as yet satisfactorily explained, 
it is possible to 'isolate' such strategies and translate them 
into teachable skills. 

Yet another RITE project directly supports the introduction 
of pastoral care into schools and of career guidance into 
secondary schools. In the spirit of enhancing productivity in the 
workforce (cf. The Singapore Economy, 1986, pp 113-126), there is 
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a need to find a way to improve the goodness of fit between job 
and ability. In the first instance, the project set out to assess 
the effectiveness of •non-traditional' career guidance 
approaches, particularly those that involve the use of computers. 
Al though this particular RITE project is only at the initial 
stage of trying out a new approach and then evaluating it, and 
also constructing a career profile inventory of vocational 
behaviour to be locally normed, the long-term target is the 
development of a computerized career guidance system, which 
particularly if it is interactive can offer individualized 
assistance in career decision-making to large numbers of pupils 
at a low cost. In fact, tapping the computer-based resources 
currently available at IE, a working prototype of this system 
called JOBS (for Jobs Orientation Backup System) has been 
developed, which as the name suggests is intended to back up the 
teacher but not to displace him. 

A concluding remark 

In brief, the landscape of educational provision and 
policies is gradually being transformed and teacher education is 
expected to make an adequate response. In responding, as IE has 
been doing, always taking into account the Ministry's priorities, 
the interconnectedness of decisions to improve the various 
aspects of teacher education, becomes obvious only if the 
professional development of teachers is seen in terms of a 
continuing education strategy taking teachers from initial, 
preservice preparation through the various stages of inservice 
training. In the circumstances, proactive planning is regarded as 
essential. In turn, training has to be supported by research 
which should in good time develop a comprehensive knowledge base 
for the education of teachers in Singapore. 
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